Bovey Parish Neighbourhood Plan
Minutes of the 28th Steering Group ONLINE Meeting 
4th June 2020 at 7.00 pm



Attending:


4

Cllr Sheila Brooke (SB) - ex officio – Chair 
Marion Edwards (MEd)		
Martyn Iles (MI)
Eoghan Kelly (EK) 
Alan Taylor (AT)
Lisa Robillard Webb (LRW) – Minute-taker
Mark Wells (MW)

1) Welcome, Introductions & Apologies: - Apologies: Cllr Robert Bradshaw (RB), Mark Bailey (MB), Cllr Ulli Arnold (UA).
MW confirmed that Jon Arnold is no longer part of the steering group as agreed at the last full board BTTC meeting.
All agreed for SB to chair the meeting in RB’s absence.

2) Declaration of Interests: - None declared.

3) Climate Emergency: - Statement noted.

4) Minutes: - 
4.1 - Approval of minutes: 14th May 2020 minutes agreed by all as an accurate record with the correction of the typo on page 2 of ‘format’ to ‘forward’.  
4.2 Review of Actions:
Summary of Actions: Chair asked all members to take personal responsibility for their actions.  She will assume that all are undertaken:
a) On agenda - EK to re-work the policy in B&E section and e mail to MEd and RB
b) MI to circulate current version of the timeline to the group
c) MI to add the Heathfield Parking Audit to Traffic’s Projects
d) EK to re-work Policy 8.4 section and e mail to MEd and RB
e) MEd and RB to continue working on B&E and make changes agreed in this meeting
f) MEd to check suitable numbering for the Projects
g) MEd Delete the section of Assets of Community Value
h) MI to circulate current version of the timeline to the group
i) MI to check the minimum levels of consultation to comply with the basic conditions
j) MW to check whether TDC can offer any help with the review of the pre-submission with the current timescales
k) MW to ask DK if he could take part in a Zoom call to establish the minimum process
l) MW will also check if TDC is no longer offering any support for Stages 13 and 14
m) SB & RB to ask two proof-readers to check the draft Plan (one week timescale)
n) MW to add onto the 4 June meeting’s agenda, how the group can update the public on the Plan’s progress via social media. 

Additional actions were discussed from the last meeting on 14 May 2020.  This included the sharing of the draft B&E with Tony Noon - the group discussed that it was always good to have a second view (EK) and that Tony has a good knowledge of local commercial properties (MEd).  SB will draft a thank you for Julie Arnold and share the current, draft Housing document.

5) Chair and Vice Chair Reports:
5.1: None given
5.2: None given.  

6) Secretary and Treasurer Reports:
6.1: Secretary Report:  None given.  
6.2: Treasurer Report (MB):  
Income to date:         £13,278.00
Expenditure to date: £8,432.92
Current balance:        £4,845.08 [split between £2,044.48 restricted (42%) and £2,800.60 unrestricted (58%) funds]

7) Notified Items: 
7.1 Pre-Submission Consultation (PSC) (MI)
MI has circulated the draft programme to members.  According to it, the PSC will need to start on 13 July and the group needs to decide the format of the consultation.  The regulations have changed due to the Covid-19 crisis so that face-to-face consultation may not be necessary.  However the group needs to demonstrate they have adequately consulted with the statutory consultees.  Ideas included:
a) Circulating a leaflet with a special edition of BTTC’s Quality Update to all homes with a summary of the projects etc.  Asking for comments to be sent back via the group’s e mail 
b) Using the Royal Mail service to deliver leaflet to all houses.  SB asked for a cost of this.  The group all agreed to pursue this option
c) SB stated that the approximate costs for leaflet printing are known
d) MI asked if we needed to include a pre-paid postage envelope for comments.  BTTC already has a licence for this. Group further discussed this option:
· cost implications (only charged if used)
· coronavirus hygiene (leave leaflet on arrival for a few days)
· the need and associated cost of data input for any returned answers 
· environmental impact of using large numbers of envelopes
· ensuring no resident is left out as per NDP Roadmap.  Levels of basic digital capability are quite high in the area, but residents can receive a hard copy, on request  
· displaying posters in prominent places could help to explain the ways in which people can respond.
e) Online surveys are also a possibility eg traffic survey.
In order to keep with the timetable, the leaflets will need to be printed soon.  So EK, SB, MI (and someone from the Comms Group) will have a Zoom meeting early next week to discuss the right approach for public consultation in line with the legislation.  MW will help with the practicalities.  MI will provide a list of regulations.

7.2 BPNP Acknowledgements (MI):
There are two options for acknowledging and thanking people for their input in developing the draft Neighbourhood Plan.  The first option is to have a ‘blanket’ acknowledgement.  This is a safer option so if people cannot be upset at their accidental exclusion.  Or the second option is to list everyone by name and thank them for their input.  MEd emphasised that the group needed to be transparent about who has been involved in the project.  MEd offered to draft a version and circulate to the group with one week for comment.  If no answer is received by the deadline, this implies agreement.

7.3 Pre-Submission Review (MW):
The Group discussed the circulated quotes from the third parties offering to review the pre-submission document.  The Head of Service at TDC Planning had offered her name for support, but in the absence of a NPP Officer (with David Kiernan’s departure), the department cannot offer the support required to meet the current deadlines of the full BTTC council meeting at the end of June.  The report will need to be circulated to councillors around 23 June 2020. Therefore the group all agreed to go forward with hiring an external consultant as soon as possible to review the document.  
MI wanted to check that there would be enough funds once the leaflets etc are printed and distributed to pay for the consultant’s fee.  SB thought that approximately £1,300 is needed for the leaflets so this would leave enough funds for the consultants.  MW suggested that BTTC may be able to top up with council funds or the group could use second part of the locality fund.  MW will liaise with MB on the likely expenditure and will suggest that the consultant’s money is put aside in one protected pot.
EK reminded the group that the right work needs to be done for the right price.

Summary of discussion:
LB Planning:  Examiner from Chudleigh NP.  Clear about exactly what they will provide.  Cheapest quote.  Can complete the work within three weeks from acceptance of the quote.  Will look at whether an SEA is needed.  Quote is close to what TDC usually offers.  Experienced with the context of Teignbridge.
Devon Communities Together (DCT):  Put a proposal together with two external consultants.  Could complete task by the end of June.  Offered an additional piece of work.
Stuart Todd Associates: Involved with Teignmouth Plan

All agreed to accept LB Planning’s quote, but ask if that is the best possible price and emphasise that the response needs be on time for the 22nd June so that it can be circulated to councillors.  MI will adjust programme.  Thanks to MW for his work on gaining the quotes.

MW clarified that the consultant will work with the currently adopted TDC Local Plan. 
 
8) Work group reports:   8.1, 8.2, 8.4 not discussed. 8.3 will be discussed at the end of the meeting.  

8.5 – Business & Employment - RB is happy with the draft.  EK will read and make some small changes and circulate by Tuesday 9 June to all members.  They should offer any comments by the deadline, otherwise agreement implied. MW will then send the draft onto the consultant. SB asked if this short delay would affect the consultants, but MW felt that they had plenty to be getting on with so it should not be a problem.  Group needs to agree on the terminology – TDC uses ‘Core Retail Area’ but this plan should not use the same.  

9) Communications:  
9.1 – Correspondence & Information: Not discussed
9.1 – Public Relations & Press Releases:
MW will draft a short press release with a synopsis and timescales.  This could be put on the website.  MI could put up some posters at key points – BTTC, BTPS, Mill Marsh Park etc.  AT mentioned social media posts.  The group could create a post on relevant community groups.  The post should offer a method to send back any comments but the open comments section should be switched off on the original post.

10) AOB: 
10.1 Climate Impact:  Not discussed.
10.2 Brief items and/or to the next agenda:  
MW - TDC Local Plan consultation period extended to mid July due to Covid-19.  BTTC asked NPSG and the Environmental Emergency group to look at the plan and send comments to MW by 11 June evening so that EK and MW can coordinate a collective response by Friday 12 June lunchtime.  MEd - TDC Plan Part 1 may start in 2021 and Part 2 in 2023.  MI said that an additional 9 months is needed for a final public examination before the conclusive decision can be taken, so it may be 2024-25 before it comes into force.  SB mentioned ACT’s 20 page response.

MEd showed some suggested changes on the Pre submission Document:
7.2.3 – Take out the word ‘intended’.  Agreed
7.2 – Project – Searchable database
7.3.1 – After discussion, all agreed to change to: ‘There are a number of potential providers of school places.  DCC embraces the principle of local provision for local children:’
All agreed to move the lengthy Contents Page at the end to make it is easier to get to the plan as soon as possible for the reader.

SB asked Jason Cole if he could help with some of the artwork and MEd will coordinate this.
MI and MEd will work on the Glossary, if the examiner feels it is needed.

11) Date of next online meeting: Thursday 2nd July 2020 at 7.00pm. 

Summary of Actions:
a) SB will draft a thank you for Julie Arnold and share the current, draft Housing document
b) EK, SB, MI (and someone from the Comms Group) will have a Zoom meeting early next week to discuss the right approach for public consultation in line with the legislation
i. MW will help with the practicalities
ii. MI will provide a list of regulations
c) MEd will to draft a version of the Acknowledgements and circulate to the group with one week for comment 
d) MW will liaise with MB on the likely expenditure of the consultant’s fees and request that it is put aside in one protected pot
e) MW to let LB Planning know that they have been awarded the work.  But ask for the best possible price and emphasise the deadline of 22nd June so that the document can be circulated to councillors.  
i. MI will adjust programme accordingly  
f) EK will read draft Business & Employment and make some small changes to circulate by Tuesday 9 June to all members.  
g) MW to send draft Business & Employment onto consultant once EK and members have commented on the latest draft
h) MW will draft a short press release with a synopsis and timescales of the NP and add to website
i) MI could put up some posters at key points – BTTC, BTPS, Mill Marsh Park etc to update public on progress  
j) EK and MW coordinate a collective BTTC response on the draft TDC Local Plan by Friday 12 June by lunchtime  
k) MEd to make changes agreed to the Pre Submission as outlined in AOB
l) MED to liaise with Jason Cole on artwork
m) All:
i. Read and comment on MEd’s draft Acknowledgements by the one week deadline
ii. Read draft Business & Employment from EK and offer any comments by the deadline, otherwise agreement implied
iii. Read draft TDC Local Plan and send comments to MW by 11 June evening.
